DEVELOPMENT CONTROL COMMITTEE

FRIDAY 16 JULY 2010 AT 10.00 AM 
PRESENT:
Councillor Mrs Parsons (Chairman), Councillors Betton, Bloxham, Cape, Earp (as substitute for Councillor Morton) M Clarke, Layden, McDevitt, Mrs Riddle, Mrs Rutherford and Scarborough
ALSO

PRESENT:
Councillor Boaden attended part of the meeting having registered to speak on behalf of Mrs Bowman (Objector) on application 08/1089 (Caxton Road, Newtown Industrial Estate, Carlisle, CA2 7HS)


Councillor Collier attended part of the meeting having registered to speak on application 10/0204 (land between Marsh Cottage and The Croft, Burgh by Sands)

Councillor Ellis attended part of the meeting having registered to speak on application 10/0508 (land between Stainton Road and track to Kingsmoor Depot, Etterby Road, Carlisle)


Councillor Allison attended part of the meeting as Ward Councillor on application 10/0429 (Westwood Garden Centre and surrounding land, Orton Grange, Carlisle, CA5 6LB)


Councillor Vasey attended part of the meeting as Ward Councillor on application 10/0508 (land between Stainton Road and track to Kingsmoor Depot, Etterby Road, Carlisle)


Councillor


Councillors Luckley and Stothard attended part of the meeting as observers
DC.43/10
APOLOGY FOR ABSENCE
Apologies for absence were submitted on behalf of Councillors Mrs Farmer and Morton.
DC.44/10
ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Chairman and Members extended congratulations and best wishes to the Committee Clerk on the occasion of her recent marriage.

The Assistant Director (Economic Development) stated that, as he had updated at the previous meeting, central Government had recently made a number of announcements, one of which related to the abolition of Regional Strategies.  By way of clarification he reported that further guidance had been received to the extent that the Regional Spatial Strategy had been revoked.  Several reports in relation to applications under consideration by the Committee today had been prepared in line with and referred to Policies within the Regional Spatial Strategy that now no longer applied.  However, they were all compliant with the Local Plan.  A Member thanked the Assistant Director (Economic Development) for the update and suggested training would be useful regarding the changes and the implications of the changes.  The Assistant Director (Governance) advised that training had been arranged for the second week in August for Members of the Committee.
DC.45/10
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST
· Councillor Bloxham declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Application 10/0425 – erection of 17no dwellings together with associated parking, landscaping and formation of new access road at land to the south of Gelt Rise, Brampton, Cumbria.  The interest related to the fact that he was a board member of Two Castles Housing Association.

· Councillor Cape declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Application 10/0204 – revised floor plans and elevations modifying the proposal from a two storey dwelling to a single storey property, land between Marsh Cottage and The Croft, Burgh by Sands.  The interest related to the fact that he was related to the applicant.  
· Councillor Cape declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Application 10/0462 – heightening of roof on garage block, garage block between 14 and 16 Highwood Crescent, Carlisle.  The interest related to the fact that he was a former work colleague of the objector.  
· Councillor Layden declared a personal and prejudicial interest in accordance with the Council’s code of Conduct in respect of Application 10/0508 – new housing development for 30no affordable homes at land between Stainton Road and track to Kingsmoor Depot, Etterby Road, Carlisle.  The interest related to the fact that he was a member of the Board of Riverside. 

· Councillor McDevitt declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Application 09/0512 – Erection of a Class A1 foodstore comprising 8,886 sq m gross external area (5,514 sq m net sales) floorspace, a petrol filling station of 132 sq m gross external floorspace (70 sq m net sales), ancillary development and car parking at land at the junction of Bridge Street and Bridge Lane, Carlisle, CA2 5TA. The interest related to the fact that he was also a Member of Cumbria County Council.
· Councillor Earp declared a personal interest in accordance with the Council’s Code of Conduct in respect of Item A.2 – Revocation of Tree Preservation Order 40 – Plains Road, Wetheral.  The interest related to the fact that he was Ward Councillor.  

DC.46/10
MINUTES
The Minutes of the meetings of the Development Control Committee held on 23 April, 9 June and 11 June 2010 were signed by the Chairman as a correct record of the meetings.

The minutes of the site visit meeting held on 14 July 2010 were noted.

DC.47/10
PUBLIC REPRESENTATIONS IN RESPECT OF PLANNING APPLICATIONS
The Assistant Director (Governance) outlined, for the benefit of those members of the public present at the meeting, the procedure to be followed in dealing with rights to speak.

DC.48/10
CONTROL OF DEVELOPMENT AND ADVERTISING
RESOLVED – That the applications referred to in the Schedule of Applications under A, B, C and D be approved/refused/deferred, subject to the conditions as set out in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

The Chairman proposed taking Item 13 – erection of 1no detached dwelling, land between Marsh Cottage and The Croft, Burgh by Sands (Application 10/0204) after item 7 to avoid people who had requested a right to speak being held longer than necessary.  Members agreed to that proposal.  

(1) Erection of a class A1 foodstore comprising 8,886 sq.m. gross external area (5,514 sq.m. net sales) floorspace, a petrol filling station of 132 sq.m. gross external floorspace (70 sq.m. net sales), ancillary development and car parking, land at the junction of Bridge Street and Bridge Lane, Carlisle (Application 09/0512)
Councillor McDevitt, having declared a personal interest, remained within the meeting room and took part in discussion on the application.
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application.  He advised Members that the application was brought before the Development Control Committee for determination due to the scale and nature of the proposal.  
The Principal Development Control Officer reminded Members that the application was deferred at the last meeting to enable Officers to secure revisions to certain aspects of the design, layout and external finishes.  Further clarification was also sought regarding the pedestrian access arrangements to connect with public transport serving the site; the energy efficiency measures to be incorporated and Officers were also instructed to provide full details of recommended conditions.
The Principal Development Control Officer advised members that, since the Supplementary Schedule was compiled two further letters of support had been received from residents.  Two letters of objection had also been received from Tesco Stores and their agent DPP.  Those letters raised issues regarding the amended design of the store and concerns raised by Tesco’s Highway Consultant regarding the potential position of the bus stops should the County Council implement its aspirations for a roundabout, as part of the Inner Orbital Relief Route.  Tesco also maintained that the application would prejudice the development of Tesco’s store at Viaduct Estate Road and that their site, together with the allocation at Morton, offered two sequentially preferable locations for the proposed development.  In response, the Officer advised that the Viaduct Estate Scheme had been taken into account as part of the Council’s sequential assessment of the application, but Officers had discounted it as the site was not available to Sainsbury’s and it was not suitable given its limited size in that it would prevent Sainsbury’s competing on a ‘like for like’ basis with other large superstores.  
The Principal Development Control Officer presented slides illustrating the amended plans.  

A provisional list of recommendations was included within the Schedule.  However several minor modifications had been made to the wording of those conditions including Condition 6 which related to the store’s opening hours.  Sainsbury’s originally indicated that they anticipated the store would begin trading from 8am, but they had now asked if that could be changed to 7am.  The wording of the condition also allowed the flexibility to the opening hours to take into account the Christmas period albeit that would be subject to the Council’s agreement.  Officers considered both modifications were acceptable and the condition was recommended in that modified form.
In conclusion, it was considered that the previous concerns of the Committee had been addressed and the application was recommended for approval subject to:  

· No adverse comments being received from Natural England following the completion of an “Assessment of Likely Significant Effect” and no adverse effects being identified.  If any were to be identified the application would be brought back to the Committee for further consideration
· Clearance by GONW following the referral of the application as a “Departure”, and

· The satisfactory completion of a S106 agreement to secure the financial contributions referred to in the report, together with the implementation of the training schemes/initiatives outlined in the supporting Regeneration Statement and the arrangements for testing and potential provision of a biomass boiler.  

The Committee then gave detailed consideration to the application.

A Member believed that it was unfortunate that the media had stated that the application had been put on hold due to ‘City Councillors dislike appearance’.  While the Member had no concerns about the appearance he was concerned about the proposed road layout.  His concern related to how traffic approaching from Castle Way and John Street would access Willowholme Industrial Estate.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that any traffic wishing to do so would have to continue to McVitie’s Roundabout and return eastwards along Bridge Street and turn left into Bridge Lane, as they presently did.  That process would be improved through the provision of a dedicated third lane, that would provide access into the site, as well as Willowholme Industrial Estate, with a further two lanes to enable traffic to continue eastwards onto Castle Way.

A Member was concerned about the design of the proposed building and compared it to another building in the area.  The Member also had concerns about the traffic situation at the junction and believed the money being used to realign the traffic would be better used to improve the building design and therefore felt unable to agree with the recommendation for approval of the application.

Other Members also expressed concern about the traffic near the site. 

The Development Control Manager explained that the proposal before the Committee was for a signalised junction.  Members had sought assurances at the last meeting that if, in future, the Highway Authority wished to implement revisions to the road system to include a roundabout the changes would still allow appropriate pedestrian access and bus services.  It was clear from the indicative “options” displayed at the meeting that that would be possible.  
A Member believed that the application had moved forward a long way and that the amendments justified the deferment.  He was concerned, however, with trolley management and believed that the trolley park was too far from the bus stops.  He also expressed concern about the traffic and believed that the layout should be looked at in order to maintain safety at the junction.  
The Member also believed the consideration of a biomass boiler was very positive.  Subject to Sainsbury’s looking at trolley management and a safer highways system the Member recommended the report for approval.  

A Member seconded the proposal and asked that Members approve the application as he believed the S106 agreement covering the off road works would benefit walkers, cyclists and the disabled.  He also believed that the CNDR would reduce traffic in the area.  The Member requested that the railings around the site be painted green rather than grey.
A Member stated that she was not happy with the photographs of the application in the newspaper following the previous meeting as they were not comparing like with like.  The Member was concerned with the appearance of the building and was disappointed that car parking was at the front of the building and believed that the money being spent on camouflaging the car park could have been used on improving the appearance of the building.  Therefore she felt she could not support the proposal.
The Development Control Manager informed that discussions had taken place with Sainsbury’s representatives regarding trolley management.  The company advised that they employ staff to collect trolleys within the car park areas – and that would be some help – but that they also use a “cartronic” system whereby a magnetic strip at the exits from the site locks the wheels of trolleys to prevent them being removed from the premises.  That would also be of some help and be a deterrent but would not stop trolleys being abandoned near the site frontage.  He had raised the possibility with Sainsbury that a smaller trolley store could be located adjacent to the kiosk for the petrol filling station so that customers could take trolleys close to the site boundary and leave them safely parked before carrying shopping to the bus stops.  The Development Control Manager stated that he would discuss the issue again with Sainsbury’s but that the issue could be dealt with as part of the required S106 agreement.  
A Member stated that he was disappointed with the design of the building and while there had been some improvement an opportunity had been lost to make further improvements.  He believed that due to the design and the traffic problems he could not support the application at that time.
A Member believed the development would be a boost to the area and that it was popular with the public.  He stated that the CNDR would help alleviate the traffic problems and he welcomed the application.  
Following a vote it was:
RESOLVED – That approval be granted subject to referral to GONW, an Assessment of Likely Significant Effects under the Habitats Regulations, and a S106 agreement, covering the matters identified within the Report including the potential for installation of a biomass boiler.
(2) New housing development for 30no affordable homes, land between Stainton Road and track to Kingsmoor Depot, Etterby Road, Carlisle (Application 10/0508)
Members had been on a site visit to the proposed development and a Member was concerned about the entrances and exits onto the road from the properties.  He requested that consideration of the application be deferred to enable officers to find a better layout to make the site safer.
The request for deferment was seconded.

Councillors McDevitt and Scarborough had been out of the room and had taken no part in the discussion.

All those who had requested a right to speak agreed to defer that right to the next meeting.

RESOLVED – (1) That consideration of the application be deferred to the next meeting.
(3) Garden centre retail development incorporating restaurant/cafe and farm foodhall, with ancillary works including car parking, access, outdoor display/demonstration areas, farmyard pens area, allotments and landscaping, Westwood Garden Centre and surrounding land, Orton Grange, Carlisle, CA5 6LB (Revised Application 10/0429)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, which was the subject of a site visit by Members on 14 July 2010, and advised Members that the application was brought before the Development Control Committee as the proposal represented a departure from the provisions of the Development Plan.
The Principal Development Control Officer drew Members’ attention to a letter of objection contained in the Supplementary Schedule.  There were also two letters of support, one of which was from the Orton Grange Residents Association.  

At the time of writing the report a response had not been received from the Environment Agency and therefore the conditions had been drawn up on the basis of their previous comments.  However, a response had since been received and recommended an amendment to the wording of Condition 17 that dealt with surface water.  That condition had been modified and an updated decision notice was contained in the Supplementary Schedule.  

A further letter of objection, received since the Supplementary Schedule was produced, related to increased traffic generation.  

The Council’s Landscape Architect had commented on the amended landscaping scheme stating that the scheme was broadly acceptable but that further tree planting should be provided within the car park and that larger species could be accommodated.  The Landscape Architect had also commented on the loss of the hedgerows and stated that sufficient hedgerow planting should be provided to accommodate for their loss.  The issues contained with the Landscape Architects response could be dealt with through the recommended landscaping condition.  

Dalston Parish Council had reiterated its original objection, albeit with an additional reference to the allotments which, in their view, ought to be offered to residents of Dalston Parish in the first instance.
Orton Parish Council had also responded confirming that it had no objections to the application, but stated that as a consequence of the loss of recycling facilities from Orton Village, it would be desirable if recycling could be accommodated on the site.  

In conclusion, the Principal Development Control Officer recommended that authority to issue an approval subject to:

· Clearance by GONW following the referral of the application as a ‘Departure’, and
· The completion of a Deed of Variation to the original S106 agreement to secure the financial contributions required to enable the continued monitoring of the travel plan.
Mr Bell (Objector) addressed the Committee under the “Right to Speak” policy.  He believed that a significant proportion of the proposed Garden Centre traffic would use the road that runs from Junction 42 of the M6 through Durdar, Buckabank and Dalston village.  The road was narrow, twisting and unclassified.  Mr Bell stated that the previous report stated that it was not envisaged that those effects would be so significant as to result in demonstrable harm.  He believed that to be misleading and that the ever increasing traffic numbers over many years were causing the problems residents were suffering and that the proposed development and the additional homes proposed for a development at Morton would make the situation worse.  Mr Bell advised Members that residents had to deal with toxic exhaust fumes and substantial traffic noise and vibration.  He did not believe there was a solution to the problem but that a long term solution would be a Southern bypass.  
Mr Rounce (Agent) reminded the Committee that an earlier application had been approved and that the present application was revised and smaller to reflect the most recent form of proposals.  Mr Rounce gave the background to the application and stated that the revised application significantly reduced the impact on residents and increased safety.  The landscaping scheme had been improved and was appropriate to the size of the site.  Mr Rounce believed the development would be a great asset to the Council and would strengthen the local environment.
A Member was concerned about the effect on traffic passing through Dalston and stated that he did not believe the current road network could sustain an increase in volume.
A Member stated that, as an allotment holder, he was pleased to see allotments on the site but sought clarification that access to them would be available during closed hours of the Garden Centre.  The Principal Development Control Officer confirmed that while the car park for the Garden Centre would be barriered that would not affect access to the allotments.  

A Member stated that he was pleased that allotments had been provided and that the site visit had demonstrated the proposed hedgerows and trees.  He reminded Members that if they did not approve the application a substantive application had been approved and still remained.

The Member appreciated the traffic problems but there had been no objections from highways to the previous proposal and there was none in the report for the current proposal.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that the Highway Authority had responded and that they had repeated the conditions as per the previous application.  The Member stated that he was happy to recommend the application for approval.
A Member sought clarification regarding recycling on the site.  The Principal Development Control Officer advised that officers were aware of the issue and that the report stated that the Parish Council could take up the matter with Carlisle City Council.  Councillor Allison had agreed to write to the applicants in his capacity as Ward Councillor to advise them.

A Member stated that he was pleased that allotments and facilities for water harvesting had been provided but thought that there could be more renewable energy used on the site.  The Member was also concerned about signage for the development on the A595 and hoped that there would not be too many signs.

RESOLVED – That permission be granted, subject to the conditions indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(4) Refurbishment of Parish Play Area, Walton Play Area, Walton Village Hall, Walton, Brampton, CA8 2DJ (Revised Application 10/0467)
The Development Control Officer submitted her report on the application.  She outlined the background to the matter, and advised Members that the application had been brought before the Development Control Committee as four letters of objection had been received from separate households.  
The Development Control Officer advised that since submitting her report revised plans had been received that had moved three items 1.5 metres to the east of the site, further away from neighbouring properties.  A copy of the revised plans were contained within the Supplementary Schedule.  There was one right to speak on the application from the occupier of Orchard House but he was unable to attend and had sent a copy of his presentation.  The presentation was contained in the Supplementary Schedule.

The Development Control Officer reminded Members that the application was a revised application to a scheme that Members had already approved earlier in the year.  The new scheme had resulted in the play area being further away from Friars Garth and Orchard House than originally anticipated.  

In conclusion the Development Control Officer recommended the application for approval.  

Members were concerned that the play area was not fenced and asked whether that was a trend.  A Member stated that there could be a problem if the fence was too high and a child may not be seen.  The Member knew the area to be a large village green and that there was little traffic.  He therefore moved that the application be approved.

A Member believed that if the area were not fenced dogs would be able to get onto the site and possibly frighten or attack children and there was the potential for children to contract illnesses if dog mess was not cleared away by owners.  The Development Control Officer believed that the area was Common Land and therefore could not be closed off.  

After consideration a vote was taken and it was:

RESOLVED – That approval be granted.

(5) Heightening of roof on garage block, garage block between 14 and 16 Highwood Crescent, Carlisle (Application 10/0462)
The Development Control Officer submitted her report on the application.  She outlined the background to the matter, informing Members that the application had been brought before Members of the Development Control Committee as the occupiers of five neighbouring properties had raised objections.  
Further correspondence had been received from one objector who was due to speak but, due to a family bereavement, was unable to attend.  The objector had submitted photographs taken from a bedroom and landing window in his property and argued that raising the entire roof line was unnecessary and would be visually intrusive.  The photographs were presented to the Committee.
The Development Control Officer drew Members’ attention to the recommended conditions that were reproduced in the Schedule.  Those conditions were suggested to afford the City Council greater control over the proposed use and activities undertaken from the garage block, subject of the application.  However, having now sought the advice of the Assistant Director of Governance a new condition is recommended to replace Conditions 4 and 5.  The imposition of the new condition would ensure a more robust control of the garage premises for their entirety whereby the suggested conditions were limited to the applicant as opposed to the premises.  The suggested replacement condition was:
“The proposed garage premises hereby permitted shall not be used except for private and domestic purposes including but not exclusively the garaging of motor cars, motor cycles, touring caravan and for hobby activities.  No trade or business shall be carried out therein or there from.”
In conclusion the Development Control Officer recommended the application for approval subject to the revised condition replacing conditions 4 and 5 in the schedule.  
Mr Coupland (Objector) believed that consideration had not been given to the residents of Highwood Crescent and London Road with regards to noise and change of use of the premises that were situated in the heart of a residential area.  Mr Coupland stated that the application was to replace a leaking roof on a workshop and pointed out that the buildings were not workshops but lock-up garages.  The garages never had water or electricity connected until the applicant had taken ownership.  Mr Coupland informed Members that the garages were now used day and night with lighting and the use of noisy power tools.  If water were on site Mr Coupland queried whether proper drainage was installed as there was only a soakaway on the plans.  Mr Coupland further advised that the size of the garages had been altered from five to make two much larger areas that he believed were being used as workshops.  The request given to raise the roof, ie to house a caravan would be a change of use as the original application in 1958 was not to house caravans and Mr Coupland believed that a smaller area of raising of the roof may have been acceptable.  While residents had no objection to the applicant renewing the leaking roof but maintaining the height they sought reassurance that the premises would not be used as workshops that would spoil the peace and quiet of the residential area.
Councillor Cape declared a personal and prejudicial interest as he realised he was a former work colleague of the objector.  The Member left the meeting and took no part in the discussion.  
Mr Harrison (Applicant) stated that he wished to replace the existing roof and raise the height of the garage as it was very low and in a poor state of repair.  He also wished to alter the front of the building to provide for a better internal space that he could illuminate more efficiently and enable him to house his caravan over the winter.  Mr Harrison explained the size and dimensions of his caravan and door opening highlighting the need for the increase in the roof height.  
Mr Harrison stated that the building was used for personal use to indulge in his hobbies and that there had never been business or commercial activities carried out.  There was no water or electricity connected to the site.  He had serviced his own bike and car when required and listened to his radio and drank coffee while polishing his bike.  He had built a large model railway and kept it in the garage until he needed the space for other projects.  With a higher roof he would be able to build another layout and hoist it into the roof when not in use.  Mr Harrison outlined some of the recent activities that he had undertaken in the garage.  He believed that there was probably more noise and traffic in general since the site was restored due to the housing estate and that the road was used as a rat run for vehicles avoiding the traffic lights on Cumwhinton Road.  He believed that residents disliked people from other areas using their road or garaging their cars there.  Mr Harrison confirmed there was a lot of noise in Highwood Crescent and that residents attributed it all to him.  
Mr Harrison concluded that the objections were based largely on perceived use and possible future use.  He stated that when he bought the site he had tried to get along with the residents but had been snubbed or ignored.  Mr Harrison stated that he had never been approached about any issues to do with the site either by residents or the Council.  His local Councillor had confirmed that he was not aware of any complaints.  

A Ward Member stated that any problems perceived by residents could be satisfied by conditions of restricted use and any noise issues could be dealt with by Environmental Health in the normal way.
RESOLVED – That permission be granted, subject to the revised conditions indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

Councillor Cape returned to the meeting. 
(6) Change of use of depot to recovery and storage of vehicles involved in accidents and erection of palisade fencing, Caxton Road, Newtown Industrial Estate, Carlisle, CA2 7HS (Retrospective/Revised Application 08/1089)
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application and advised that the application was brought before the Development Control Committee due to the receipt of four letters of objection and because the current recommendation, which was for approval, was contrary to an earlier decision to refuse a previous application.
The application sought retrospective approval for the change of use to enable it to be used as a vehicle recovery centre.  

The Principal Development Control Officer reminded Members that the earlier application had been refused for the following reasons:

· The 24 hour operation of the premises had the potential to impact on the living conditions of neighbouring residents

· In the absence of an adequate screen that the storage of damaged vehicles would be visually intrusive to the neighbouring residents

· The absence of a suitable surface water drainage system meant that there was potential for contaminants from damaged vehicles to result in ground contamination that might be harmful to wildlife and human health.

As part of the current application the applicants had sought to address those reasons.  A slide of the site layout plan presented to Members illustrated how the site was intended to be operated should planning permission be forthcoming.  There were two access points, one to the south western corner for staff/customers and the northern entrance used by recovery vehicles.  The yard itself was divided into three areas for the parking of the recovery vehicles, an area for the storage of recovered commercial vehicles and an area used for the storage of non-commercial vehicles that was nearest to the residents’ dwellings.  The applicants had confirmed that within the 10m strip immediately to the north of visual/acoustic barrier the height of any vehicle stored would be restricted to not more than 2.5m.

The Principal Development Control Officer advised that in the area where the recovered vehicles would be stored any unsurfaced areas would be laid with concrete and the existing concrete areas would be repaired where necessary.  The surface water run off from those areas would drain into an interceptor that would filter out any contaminants prior to the water being discharged into the foul sewer.  

With regard to the visual impact, the applicant proposed to erect a landscaped bund along the southern perimeter that would abut the rear gardens of those properties on Newtown Road.  The bund would stretch 85m in length and comprise a 1.5m earth bund onto which would be a 1.2m high acoustic fence that would provide a 2.7m high solid screen.  The southern side of the bund would be planted with 24 trees and approximately 425 shrubs that in time would mature to provide further screening.  The height of vehicles stored in the area immediately north of the bund would be restricted to 2.5m thereby preventing them from being visible from the neighbouring gardens.  

The Principal Development Control Officer believed those measures dealt with the Council’s previous concerns regarding the absence of a suitable surface water drainage system and the visual impact.

Officers had spent a lot of time considering the potential noise disturbance that was a major concern with the previous application, and there was no clear evidence to demonstrate that night time activities were causing a nuisance for residents but that the day time activities could give rise to complaints.  To address that issue the applicant was asked to undertake a noise assessment, a copy of which had been reproduced in the report and the suggested measures had been imposed by means of a series of planning conditions.  

When the report was prepared it was done on the basis of a verbal report from the Council’s Environment Protection Officer who had stated at that time that the noise mitigation measures outlined by the applicant’s noise consultant were acceptable.  The formal response had since been received re-stating that view.  
Since the compilation of the Supplementary Schedule a detailed 7 page letter of objection had been received from one of the original objectors.  It covered a range of issues and implied that the applicants had intentionally kept activities at a lower level giving a false impression of the noise generated.  The objector was concerned that activities may intensify in the future if permission was granted.  The objector also raised concerns regarding the impact that noise and contaminants may have upon the River Eden Site of Special Scientific Interest located 300m to the north, as well as protected species such as bats.  The Objector questioned whether Natural England or the Bat Conservation Society had been consulted.  Reference was also made to the impact on children in the vicinity in terms of both pollutants and highway safety.  
The letter also summarised other issues that were covered in the report such as flooding, criminal activity, the visual impact and the role of the Health and Safety Executive.  The conclusion summarised the main points of concern but also questioned whether it would be beneficial for the application to be accompanied by an Environmental Impact Assessment.  However, the Principal Development Control Officer advised that the nature and scale of the operation was such that an Environmental Impact Assessment was not necessary.  

The Principal Development Control Officer presented video footage of the site.  

The Principal Development Control Officer believed that in all aspects the proposal was now compliant with the relevant policies contained in the Local Plan, but he advised that the application should only be approved subject to those conditions that had been recommended.  
Mrs Sutton (Objector) stated that residents felt very strongly that the application was inappropriate given the proximity of the residential area.  Very large vehicles were using Caxton Road, a small road that was used by pedestrians as an entrance and exit to Turnstone Park and Harvey Street.  Mrs Sutton believed that although the Highway Authority had not raised any objections, the road was not adopted and therefore was not part of the highways remit.  

Mrs Sutton advised that properties on Newtown Road regularly suffered flooding.  She and others on both sides of Newtown Road suffered from effluent from the main sewer rushing into the back garden as the drainage system could not cope with more than average rainfall.  The City Council was aware of the problem as Officers had advised Mrs Sutton to contact United Utilities to clean and disinfect the areas concerned.  Mrs Sutton believed that the flooding had been worse since Egerton’s had cut down hedging around the site that would otherwise have soaked up the water.  The Council’s Drainage Engineer’s report stated that a kerb drainage system should be installed and that drainage should improve.  However residents felt that was little consolation.
Councillor Boaden on behalf of Mrs Bowman (Objector) reminded Members that Egerton’s had been operating on the site for 2 ½ years with no planning permission.  The only planning application that had been submitted had been refused and at no time had the applicants contacted the planning authority regarding the issues that led to that refusal.  The proposed industrial site was in close proximity to residents and community activity in a residential area and the increased levels of noise would be unacceptable and have an adverse impact on the residents.  With regard to noise Councillor Boaden reminded Members that one of the reasons the previous application had been refused was unacceptable noise levels.  He did not believe fencing would have any effect against reducing noise levels.
Councillor Boaden was concerned about contamination and storage of vehicles on the site and residents were concerned that an environmental assessment was not necessary.

Residents were also concerned that if planning permission were granted then the applicants would include scrappage of vehicles as their business activities.  The Environment Agency advice was that where cars were damaged through accident or fire they should be disposed of as soon as they were received.  Residents were not confident that the applicants would seek planning permission for a scrappage business if the current planning application were approved.  
Ms Hardy (Agent) advised that the initial application was submitted in November 2008 and the concerns had been brought to her client’s attention and that they were aware of the need to safeguard the impact on residents.  The applicants had focussed on the potential adverse impact such as noise, visual impact and surface water drainage as highlighted in the report.  Changes had been made to the application regarding use and visual impact and statistical data had been provided.  The visual landscape barrier had been revised and noise management had been carried out in three residential properties.  With regard to drainage the applicants had agreed to have the surface kerbed and repaired and an interceptor installed to treat waste water.  Ms Hardy believed the application was now compliant with the Local Plan.
A Member believed that the application was a retrospective revised application that had been refused in May 2009 for a number of reasons.  The Principal Development Control Officer confirmed that a noise impact assessment had been received in June 2010 and not 2008 as stated in the report.  The Member believed Officers had taken two years to gain the information regarding noise, screening and drainage.  The drainage on the south side of the bund had not been included in the conditions.  Within the last two years permission had been granted for four additional houses to be built in Caxton Road and that would add to the amount of discharge into the sewer.  The Member did not believe that anything had been done to improve drainage and/or pollution.  If an interceptor was installed that would wash water into the sewer.  The Member also believed that if vehicles were brought onto the site and dismantled quickly that would be a waste recovery operation and that was a change of use that would need separate planning permission.  With regard to the proposed conditions the Member stated that condition 2 stated that the site should be used for no other purpose.  There was no mention of surface water drainage at the south side of the bund and condition 7 stated that the site should be drained.  The Member stated that the applicant would use the north gate and was using that at the moment.  As the applicants had done nothing regarding recommendations following the refusal of their application the Member stated that any conditions should be undertaken within 2 months of approval and asked that the time limit be adhered to and queried what would happen if they were not.  
The Principal Development Control Officer stated that the Environmental Health Officer had been asked to carry out noise monitoring from the neighbouring properties and part of the reason for the delay in the determination of the application was as a consequence of some of those objectors who were approached not agreeing to such a request.  With regard to that issue there had been an objection from a resident who lived opposite the south gate; however, that objector stated that if the vehicles were using the north gate it would not be necessary to undertake noise monitoring from his property, as that arrangement prevented a noise nuisance occurring.  Whilst there had been some issues of disturbance the Environment Health Officer did not believe it was a problem.  

The applicants intended putting surface water drainage to the south side of the bund.  The condition relating to that and other issues would state that work had to be done within 2 months.  With regard to contamination of the site the Environment Agency, Environmental Health Officers and the Health and Safety Executive were aware that no work had been done over the last 2 years.  The Principal Development Control Officer had spoken with the Health and Safety Executive and they had no concerns regarding the operations currently being carried out on the site.  
A Member believed that if the work was carried out that would be beneficial but that the applicants should have been pro-active and done the work earlier.

A Member asked whether there was an issue with asbestos as some of the buildings had asbestos roofs.  The Principal Development Control Officer stated that there may be some but as the application was not proposing to modify the existing buildings that need not be taken into consideration as part of the current application, and in any event, was overseen by a separate set of regulations.

The Principal Development Control Officer confirmed that, as part of the original submission, the application proposed that only the north gate would be used outside normal hours; however, as a result of subsequent investigation by the applicant’s noise consultant, it was recommended that the north gate should be used at all times.  

A Member asked for clarification on whether the applicant would need a special licence to start breaking up cars.  The Principal Development Control Officer was not sure and would have to seek advice from the Environment Agency regarding the storage and disposal of vehicles.  Such an operation would, however, require planning consent.
The Member asked what sanctions could be taken if the work was not carried out within the timescale.  The Principal Development Control Officer confirmed that enforcement action could be taken.  The Member stated that he would like more reassurance over Enforcement.  The Development Control Manager stated that some of the work being alluded to was capital work and the applicant was reluctant to spend the money in the absence of planning permission.  He suggested a report be presented to Committee in 3 months from the issue of the Decision Notice showing what work had been done and recommending enforcement if it had not.  

A Member was concerned that nothing had been done over the previous 2 years and that as a large company they must have been familiar with the planning process.  She stated that, as other Members, she was not happy with the retrospective application and that she would reinforce the refusal of the previous application.
The Assistant Director (Governance) stated that people could make retrospective applications and that the reasons for the previous refusal had been dealt with by the conditions and the timescale proposed in the recommended conditions.  

A Member asked whether the Committee could propose suspending operations on the site until the conditions had been met.  

The Assistant Director (Governance) stated that a stop notice could be imposed on the back of enforcement action but that a cost benefit analysis should be carried out.  There was the potential for the Council to be liable for costs.  It was arguably inappropriate to consider that course of action now when the use had been in operation for some time and, subject to conditions, the Members were taking a decision to the effect that the said use was acceptable in planning land use terms.
Members felt they had been pushed into a corner and put in a difficult position.  A Member believed that if the application were refused the applicant would appeal and that it would be upheld.  He therefore moved that the application be approved subject to a report to the Committee in 3 months from the date of the issue of the Decision Notice setting out the actions taken by the applicants to comply with the planning conditions that were imposed.

RESOLVED – (1) That permission be granted, subject to the conditions indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes 
(2) That Officers be instructed to bring a Report back to Committee in 3 months setting out the actions taken by the applicants to comply with the planning conditions that were imposed.

(7) Erection of 1no. dwelling, land adjacent Moorhouse Hall, Moorhouse, Carlisle, CA5 6HA (Application 10/0233)
The Development Control Manager advised that a resident believed that some papers had not been made available and therefore requested that the application be deferred to the next meeting.  That was agreed by Members.
It was proposed and agreed that a site visit should be undertaken

RESOLVED – That consideration of the application be deferred to the next meeting in order that the residents could consider the relevant papers and that a site visit could be undertaken.
The Chairman proposed taking Item 13 – erection of 1no detached dwelling, land between Marsh Cottage and The Croft, Burgh by Sands (Application 10/0204) as the next item to avoid people who had requested a right to speak being held longer than necessary.  Members agreed to that proposal.  

(13) Erection of 1no detached dwelling, land between Marsh Cottage and The Croft, Burgh by Sands (Application 10/0204)
Councillor Cape, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest, left the meeting room and took no part in discussion on the application.

The Development Control Officer submitted the report on the application which was brought before Members of the Development Control Committee as an objection had been received from the Parish Council together with two letters of objection from neighbours.  A further letter of objection reflected those submitted previously but also made reference to the status of garden land following the revision in Planning Policy Statement 3.  Letters had also been received from residents of 2 and 3 Marsh Cottage who had raised no objection.  A letter had also been received from Councillor John Stevenson MP urging Members to visit the site in light of the changes to PPS3.
A slide of the plan was presented to Members.  The Development Control Officer advised Members that the revisions of Planning Policy Statement 3 (PPS3) removed gardens from the definition of “brown field” land.  The declassification of domestic gardens did not necessarily preclude development.
With regard to the proposal itself the scheme had been amended from the two storey detached dwelling originally sought to a single storey dual pitch-roofed property.  The front elevation was now in line with the dwellings to the west and the height of the proposed building was better related to the row of properties to the east.  

The Development Control Officer asked Members to note that the Conservation Area Advisory Committee had submitted no objection to the amended scheme.

A response from the Council’s Principal Conservation Officer advised that the amended scheme answered all criticisms of the original scheme.  

The Development Control Officer presented video footage of the site and stated that the issue of the principle of the development was one for Members to consider.  The report detailed the changes in planning policy and it was the view of Officers that the character of the street scene would not be adversely affected and the principle of development on the infill plot would be acceptable.  The property would be set back from the frontage, at a lower height than the pavement due to the topography of the land and would be single storey.

Therefore the application was recommended for approval subject to the imposition of conditions detailed in the schedule.  

Councillor Collier (Ward Councillor) requested a site visit as he did not believe the video gave the whole picture.  The Parish Council and the local Member of Parliament had also requested a site visit.  
A vote was taken and it was:
RESOLVED – That consideration of the application be deferred to allow a site visit to take place.

The Chairman advised those who had requested a right to speak that they could speak at the meeting or defer that right to the next meeting when the application would be considered.  Mr Stonebridge requested to speak.

Mr Stonebridge (Objector) stated that the Parish Council had objections to the proposal on 3 areas.  The sewage system in Burgh by Sands was installed in 1923 and the population had tripled since then.  Sewage backed up in the east of the village and out of the manhole covers to the west.  The Parish Council believed any additional property would exacerbate that problem.  

Water from the site flowed down the slope to the south in extreme rainfall and that the installation of a pavement would reduce drainage.  

Mr Stonebridge advised that the video did not explain that access was on the brow of a hill and vision was not clear and under certain lighting conditions it would be difficult for traffic to stop quickly enough to avoid emerging traffic.  

There were a number of historic based policies that cover Burgh by Sands and the vernacular walls of character on both sides of the road that would be breached by the curving of the wall as proposed in the application.  The main road through the village was a sequence of houses or pairs of houses and gardens that could support families either at play or work and the infilling of those gardens was changing the village to a house lined street and the Parish Council believed that was contrary to the spirit of its Conservation Area status and that the wall should be protected.  

The third area of concern was the impact of the site on current neighbours and future inhabitants of the village.  The Parish Council believed that the rights of the individuals should be protected.  

Mr Reeve (Agent) chose to defer his right to speak to the next meeting.

Councillor Cape returned to the meeting.  

The meeting adjourned at 1.10pm and reconvened at 1.53 pm.

The Assistant Director (Governance) left the meeting.

(8) Erection of 17no dwellings together with associated parking, landscaping and formation of new access road, land to the south of Gelt Rise, Brampton, Cumbria (Application 10/0425)
Councillor Bloxham, having declared a personal and prejudicial interest, left the meeting room and took no part in discussion on the application.

The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, which was the subject of a site visit by Members on 14 July 2010.  He advised that objections had been received from Brampton Parish Council and the Conservation Area Advisory Committee.
The Development Control Officer advised that the proposal sought planning permission for the erection of 17 affordable units by Two Castles Housing Association.  He reminded Members that, from the site visit, the site would be difficult to develop as there were mature trees on the rear boundary of the site and a significant change in levels across the site.  There was also the need to achieve the minimum distances from the existing properties on Gelt Rise that backed onto the site.  Given the above the proposed layout and design were acceptable.  The amended plan received in relation to Plots 16 and 17 showed the roof heights had been amended so that they now had the same roof height.
The application was recommended for approval subject to a S106 agreement to cover financial contributions to open space provision and affordable housing.  

A Member asked what type of surface water drainage system would be installed.  The Development Control Officer advised that there would not be any water harvesting but that there would be soakaways and attenuation tanks on site.  

A Member believed it was a good development for the Brampton area and although there was an issue with regard to parking he recommended the proposal for approval.  
A Member seconded the proposal and asked who the wooded area belonged to.  He was also concerned about noxious weeds in the area and asked why the Green Spaces team had not been notified for their disposal.  The Officer stated that he would speak with the Green Spaces team for the removal of the weeds.  With regard to the trees he believed that the land beyond the trees belonged to the Parish Council but he would check who owned the trees.

The Development Control Officer confirmed that there was a footpath along the side of the site that ran to the recreation ground.  

RESOLVED – That authority to issue approval be granted, subject to S106 agreement
Councillor Bloxham returned to the meeting.

(9) Proposed B1, B2 and B8 development with associated infrastructure and minor relocation of previously consented hotel (Application 07/0015) and pub/restaurant (Application 05/0531), Brunthill, Kingmoor Park, Carlisle, CA6 4SJ (Outline Application 09/0170)
The Development Control Manager submitted his report on the application, which was the subject of a site visit by Members on 14 July 2010.  He advised that the application was brought before the Development Control Committee at the request of a Ward Member.
Slides of the site were presented to Members and the Development Control Manager referred to them throughout his presentation.  The Development Control Manager raised the following points:

· the application was an outline application for which all matters had been reserved except for the access to the land that would be from one arm of the roundabout junction of CNDR leading to Kingmoor Park North.  The scale, layout, landscaping and appearance, including the internal road system, would all be considered as and when reserved matters submissions were made and it was likely that there would be more than one application as it would be a phased development.
· the applicants had submitted an indicative Masterplan illustrating how the site might be developed, the scale of the development anticipated and identified land that would be excluded from development and retained in its present form due to its nature conservation significance.  It also showed the development’s relationship with both existing employment land and premises at Kingmoor Park and with “The Hub” for which planning permission had already been granted.
· Since the report had been written the applicants had slightly modified the Masterplan so that it accorded with the new landscape and ecological framework plan.  Consultees and others who made representation on the application had been afforded the opportunity to comment on the key revision to the original proposals, namely the deletion from development of an extensive parcel of land near to the west boundary with the West Coast mainline to safeguard the land because of its nature conservation significance.  As a result both Natural England and Cumbria Wildlife Trust had confirmed that their original concerns had been satisfactorily addressed.
· The Highway Authority had responded stating that there were no negative comments on the revised layout and added that the Highway Authority would have preferred a link/corridor to allow access to the north of the site.  It was noted that the smaller size of the development would result in fewer potential traffic movements from the site.
· The Highways Agency was also consulted due to the development’s proximity to the CNDR and had not commented further.  However they had expressed a preference for a connection to the related land to the north that was subject to a separate application for housing in the event of both being granted planning permission.  The Agency had also responded to the Masterplan and advised that they had no further objections.  

· The Council’s Tree Officer and the County Council’s Environment Officer had no further comments on the Masterplan.

· The Police Architectural Liaison Officer had reiterated that he had no objections.
· Kingmoor Parish Council, United Utilities, Network Rail, The Ramblers Association, the Council’s Green Spaces Team, Local Plans Section and Drainage Section had not responded to re-consultation.  

· The Environment Agency advised that it had no biodiversity objections to the proposals but at a later stage would expect the diverted watercourses to be designed to be less uniform and that only species native to the Eden catchment were used when planting up ponds/watercourses and swales

· The NWDA had responded and expressed general support for the allocation through the Local Plan process noting the strategic access benefits that would arise to Kingmoor Park as a whole from the CNDR.  The response concluded that the Agency had no concerns regarding the proposed development on the basis that it would assist with the delivery of Kingmoor Park in line with Regional Economic Strategy Actions 55 and 80.
· Publicity of the Masterplan had led to an objection letter from Story Land that had been circulated separately for information.  The objections related to landscaping, planning controls, compliance with EIA regulations, potential links to Crindledyke, infrastructure contributions, S106 agreement, public footpath and security.  

· Further correspondence had been received from Story Land raising the absence of the NWDA consultation reply and the Assessment of Likely Significant Effects under the Habitats Regulations.

The Development Control Manager brought the points to Members’ notice and explained the objections in detail.  However the recommendation for the application did not alter.  The application fully accorded with policy and Members were requested to authorise the issue of Outline Planning Permission subject to:
a) The variation of Condition 20 so that it matched the planning condition already in place within Kingmoor Park

b) The imposition of a condition restricting hours of construction of the development

c) Completion of the Assessment of Likely Significant Effects under the Habitats Regulations and it giving rise to no adverse impacts.  Though not anticipated if significant impacts were highlighted, the application would be brought back to Development Control Committee.
A Member thanked Officers for the clear and concise report.  He believed that the development gave an opportunity for Kingmoor Park to open up the employment section to the benefit of Carlisle and the sub region.  The Member was pleased that much of the work involved other agencies and recommended the application for approval.  

A Member seconded the recommendation and thanked the Officer for the report.  He was pleased there was space for facilities for employees and the number of jobs the development could bring to the area.  

RESOLVED – That permission be granted, subject to the conditions indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(10) Two storey side extension to provide garage on ground floor with en-suite bedroom above, 18A Carlisle Road, Dalston, Carlisle, CA5 7NG (Application 10/0525)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, and advised that the application was brought before the Development Control Committee as the applicant was an employee of the City Council.  
The Development Control Officer advised that there had been no objections from consultees and recommended the application for approval.  

RESOLVED – That permission be granted.
(11) Siting of two metal containers for storage of grass cutting equipment, Sports Ground Changing Rooms, Rickerby Park, Carlisle, Cumbria, CA3 9AA (Retrospective Application) (Application 10/0450)
The Development Control Officer submitted his report on the application, informing Members that six letters of objection had been received.  
The Development Control Officer advised that the proposal sought consent for the retention of 2 metal storage containers at Rickerby Park seeking a temporary consent for 3 years whilst the applicant raised money to extend the existing pavilion building.  The containers were sited behind the pavilion and were not readily visible from the park.  The containers were used to store mowers and sports equipment.  The containers had recently been painted dark green to reduce their impact and the Development Control Officer recommended the addition of a condition to secure planting on the rear boundary to help screen views of the containers and the pavilion building from Longlands Road.  
The Development Control Manager recommended temporary permission for a 3 year period subject to conditions re landscaping and retaining the containers as dark green.

A Member stated that he would propose refusal of the application as while he was not against football the building had been put up not long ago and the applicants should have foreseen the need for further storage.  He did not believe it was acceptable to erect containers.  The Member stated that while the Conservation Officer had not objected to the containers so long as they were painted green he did not think it was acceptable.  The Member therefore proposed refusal on the grounds of Local Plan Policies CP5(5), LE7, LE19 (1, 2 and 4) and LE 26.

A Member stated that while he had sympathy in what the applicants were trying to do the screening would be too slow to cover the containers and that willow fencing might be more appropriate.

A Member moved recommendation of the application as he believed it would be the players that would be penalised if the application were refused.  As a Healthy City the Member believed that Members should help where possible.  That view was reinforced by another Member.

A Member stated that the first container was put in place in 2005 for one year.  Since 2006 no action had been taken to move the container and they were now asking for another container to be installed.  He believed there had been a lack of enforcement to remove the first container.
The Development Control Officer reminded Members that neither the Conservation Officer nor the Conservation Area Advisory Committee had raised objections to the application, the Hadrian’s Wall Buffer Zone had no objections and there were none from the Environment Agency in respect of flooding.  With regard to CP5, the nearest property was 90m from the containers.  The Development Control Officer advised that 1m trees would be planted and would provide an element of screening and in the long term would screen the pavilion.  There would be a cost issue to provide more mature trees.  
In response to a Member’s query the Development Control Officer advised that there had been complaints recently that had led to the application.  

The Development Control Manager advised that if the application were refused and the applicant appealed against the decision the inspector would dismiss the appeal as there had been no objections regarding the impact of the Hadrian’s Wall Buffer Zone or from the Environment Agency in relation to siting of the containers in a flood plain.  He advised that, if permission were granted, Officers could write to the applicants explaining that they had 3 years to do something about removal of the containers.  
Following a vote it was:

RESOLVED – (1) That approval be granted 
(2) The Officer be instructed to write to the applicants advising that the Committee was concerned at the circumstances of the containers being sited on that land and wished to see the applicants bring forward proposals for a more appropriate permanent solution to the club’s storage needs during the life time of the temporary permission.
(12) Reserved matters application for new community fire station site layout, surfacing, disabled access, drainage and diversion of underground pipes and cables, planting and landscaping, land adjacent to Newtown School, Raffles Avenue, Carlisle, CA2 7EQ (Application 10/9012)
The Development Control Manager submitted his report on the application and advised Members that it had been brought before the Development Control Committee in view of the fact that Members had previously considered the County Council’s submissions for Outline Planning Permission and had expressed concerns about the proposals, notably access arrangements.  He believed that the County Council had listened to the objections raised previously and had stated that the appliance would enter the site from Raffles Avenue and leave onto Brookside.  In addition all staff would enter and exit from the Raffles Avenue access while the public would enter and exit onto Brookside.  The Development Control Manager presented a slide showing the floor plan and advised that the upper floor would be for community use.  He indicated there would be a range of finishes and changes in levels and confirmed that the station would house only 1 appliance.  The Development Control Manager therefore recommended that the Committee supported the proposal.  

Members were pleased with the amendments and hoped that residents of Belle Vue and Raffles would use the facilities.

RESOLVED – That the City Council fully supported the proposals and commended the attention given in the design process to both the architectural quality of the development and its approach to sustainable construction and operation.
(14) Renewal of unexpired permission of previously approved application 04/1062 for demolition of existing redundant buildings and construction of 60no apartment blocks in 2, 3 and 4 storey form with associated parking, land adjacent former Carlisle Ambulance Station, Infirmary Street, Carlisle, CA2 7AN (Application 10/0444)
The Development Control Manager submitted his report and advised that the application had been brought before the Development Control Committee as an objection had been received from a Ward Councillor.
In conclusion the Development Control Manager advised that given that there was no change to the details of the scheme approved by the Inspector following the Public Inquiry the application was recommended for approval.  
RESOLVED – That permission be granted, subject to the conditions indicated in the Schedule of Decisions attached to these Minutes.

(15) Removal of the effects of Conditions 2, 3, 4, 5 and 6 attached to the grant of full planning permission under Application 06/0693 (Conversion to 8no holiday units) to enable unrestricted residential occupation, Tarn End House Hotel, Talkin, CA8 1LS (Application 10/0577)
The Principal Development Control Officer advised Members that he had, the day prior to the meeting, received a letter of interest from a potential purchaser who wished to restore the house to a hotel.  He therefore asked Members to consider deferment of the application to await further information on marketing, viability and monitor progress.  A further report on the application would be submitted at the next meeting of the Committee.  
RESOLVED – That consideration of the application be deferred to the next meeting.

DC.49/10
REVOCATION OF TREE PRESERVATION ORDER NO. 40 – PLAINS ROAD, WETHERAL
The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer submitted Report ED.13/10 concerning Tree Preservation Order No. 40 made in June 1979 to protect trees on Plains Road, Wetheral.

The Landscape Architect/Tree Officer advised members that the Council did not have evidence that the Order was ever confirmed.  Therefore the Tree Preservation Order could be unenforceable and did not protect the trees as was the intention at the time it was made.  

A site visit had been carried out to determine if the trees remained worthy of protection, at which it was observed that only two of the four trees originally protected remained.  They were assessed and found to warrant the statutory protection afforded by a Tree Preservation Order.  
A new Tree Preservation Order was made and confirmed by the Development Control Committee at its meeting on 11 June 2010.  However, Tree Preservation Order 40 remained registered as a land charge on public record and could, in theory, be confirmed, although it would be considered bad practice to do so.  
As the Tree Preservation Order had been superseded by the accurate, up to date and enforceable Tree Preservation Order 251, Tunmire Common Playground, Wetheral, it was recommended that the Tree Preservation Order 40 should be revoked.

It was moved and seconded that the Tree Preservation Order 40 be revoked. 
RESOLVED – That Tree Preservation Order 40 be revoked.

DC.50/10
BUSH HOTEL, BRIDGE STREET, LONGTOWN, CARLISLE, CA6 5UB – REPORT ON PLANNING ENFORCEMENT
The Principal Development Control Officer submitted Report ED.16/10 that presented the background and current position with regard to action being taken in the enforcement of planning control in respect of the adverse impact to the amenity of the Longtown Conservation Area caused by the external condition of the Bush Hotel, a public house in Bridge Street, Longtown and a Grade II Listed Building.  
The Assistant Director (Economic Development) suggested that the owners be allowed 8 weeks from the date of the meeting to remedy the problems and advising them that further action would be taken after that time.
The Assistant Director (Economic Development) asked Members to note the report.  

A Member stated that the building had been deteriorating over the last 2 years and action had only been taken when he had requested the matter be brought to Committee.  The Member recommended option c – to initiate proceedings in the Magistrate’s Court against the owner for failure to comply with the Section 215 notice.  However the Member asked whether, if extra time were allowed, the Section 215 Notice would be affected and if it did should proceedings be started immediately.
The Assistant Director (Economic Development) stated that there was some disagreement over whether an appeal had been made against the Section 215 notice.  A Member reminded the Committee that the property had been empty for over 12 months and it was a Listed Building.  As there was no solicitor available the Assistant Director (Economic Development) stated that he could seek legal advice and report to the next meeting with some indication of what had been taking place.  The Development Control Manager suggested that Officers write to the property owners to the effect that the Council expected the work identified in the S215 Notice to be carried out without further delay.  He further suggested that the letter emphasised that the matter would be reported back to the next meeting of the Committee so that, in the event no action had been taken, the Council could consider further action.  
RESOLVED – (1) That the position be noted

(2) That the Assistant Director (Economic Development) write to the property owners to the effect that the Council expected the work identified in the S215 Notice to be carried out without further delay and that the matter would be reported back to the next meeting of the Committee so that, in the event no action had been taken, the Council could consider further action.
[The meeting ended at 3:06 pm]
